MINUTES OF MEETING OF ISLANDS COMMITTEE

HELD ON 10th OCTOBER 2017 IN DUNGLOE PUBLIC SERVICES CENTRE
_______________________________________________________

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr. Marie Therese Gallagher





Cllr. Enda Bonner

Cllr. John Sheamais Ó Fearraigh

Cllr. Terence Slowey

Cllr. Seamus Ó Domhnaill

Cllr. Micheál Cholm Mac Giolla Easbuig

William Boyle

Eamonn S. Mac Aoidh

Séamus Mac Ruairí

Noirín Uí Mhaoldomhnaigh

Marjorie Uí Chearbhaill

Mairín Uí Fhearraigh

OFFICIALS PRESENT:  Michael McGarvey, Director of Water Service
Eamonn Brown-A/Area Manager, Housing & Corporate Services

Conor McShane-Assistant Chief Fire Officer, Fire Service

Cathal Mac Suibhne-Marine Engineer

Brendan McFadden-S.E.E, Area Manager, Roads Service

David Friel, Coastal Officer

John Hegarty-Executive Engineer, Roads Service

Anne Marie McCole-S.O, Housing & Corporate Services
OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE: 
Diarmuid Ó Mórdha – An Roinn Ealaíon, Oidhreachta & Gaeltachta
APOLOGIES:

Naul McCole

Cllr. McGarvey

Eamonn Bonner
IC 30/17     ELECTION OF CHARIPERSON
On the proposal of Cllr. Ó Domhnaill, seconded by Cllr. Ó Fearraigh the Committee elected Cllr. Micheál Cholm Mac Giolla Easbuig as chairperson of the Committee. 
Cllr. Mac Giolla Easbuig expressed thanks for the great honour of being elected as Chairperson. He thanked Cllr. Gallagher for her great work as the outgoing chairperson. He commended Seamus Mac Ruairí for his good work on the Islands Committee. He recommended that the Minister for the Islands attend 2 out of the 4 island meetings per year and he wanted to ensure that the appropriate funding is available for the islands.

Seamus Mac Ruairí thanked Cllr. Gallagher for her work in her role as Chairperson. He welcomed Cllr. Mac Giolla Easbuig to the position. He stated that he was proud to have been involved in the foundation of the Islands Committee and that it is going from strength to strength. He stated that the Committee needed to ensure that islanders have the same rights as the mainlanders.

IC 31/17    CONFIMRATION OF MINUTES OF MEETING  HELD ON 11TH JULY 2017
On the proposal of Cllr. Ó Fearraigh, seconded by Cllr. Ó Domhnaill the Minutes of the meeting held on 11th July 2017 were agreed.

IC32/17   WATER & ENVIRONMENT SECTION
32.1       Public Conveniences
Mr. Friel reported that there was a site identified on Inishboffin for toilets. He stated that funding would also be pursued for public conveniences on Gola Island with a site proposed for same.
IC 33/17  MARINE SERVICES

33.1       Gola Pier

It was noted that there was a requirement for a ladder at Gola pier and that there was also undermining/erosion.  Mr. Mac Suibhne agreed to examine this issue and said that an application could be made for funding for a pier ladder.  Mr. Mac Suibhne also explained the difficulties in providing a ladder as it would require cutting the side of the pier.

33.2        Lights at Aphort Bridge

Mr. Mac Ruairí requested the Council to examine the provision of lights at the bridge at Aphort, Aranmore Island. The Marine Engineer agreed to investigate this matter. 

33.3        Crane in Magheraroarty

Cllr. Ó Domhnaill referred to the provision of a crane in Magheraroarty. He queried if water and electricity could be provided when the application is going forward. Mr. Mac Suibhne undertook to follow up on this and confirmed that an application for funding for a crane would be made in 2018.

33.4        Lights on Gola Pier
It was noted that the lights are not working on Gola Pier. A request was made for the Marine Engineer to have this problem addressed.

33.5        Magheraroarty Pier

The Committee was informed that there is a requirement for signage at Magheraroarty pier to address the issue of blocking the pier during ferry operations. The Committee was informed that vehicles loading catch persistently block the pier and restrict access to the ferry. Mr. C. Mac Suibhne agreed to investigate this matter.

33.6       Crane in Gola
In relation to the crane in Gola the Committee was advised that 10 people are to be trained. Mr. C Mac Suibhne agreed to contact those to be trained and advise when training would be arranged.

33.7       Rannagh Pier
Mr. Mac Ruairí stated that Rannagh Pier was being discussed for a considerable time and he stated that pressure needs to be kept on the Minister for funding for this project.

Cllr. E. Bonner stated that Rannagh Pier was raised years ago and that the work is very urgent and funding was to be forthcoming. He added that if funding is available that Rannagh pier needs to be targeted and fixed.  Mr. Mac Suibhne acknowledged that it has been discussed for years and that it remains top of the list of priorities but that there is currently no avenue for funding for such a project. 

33.8       Old Boats lying at Piers

A discussion took place regarding old boats and cars lying at piers. The Committee agreed that the owners of these old boats/cars need to be consulted and that this would be a slow and measured process in order to address this problem.  Mr. Mac Suibhne confirmed that Donegal Co. Council would assist in the removal of any vessel with the owner’s approval.

33.9       Owey Island

Mr. William Boyle referred to repair of a solar light on Owey. Mr. Mac Suibhne advised that the solar panels had to be taken down to a lower level and that he has the equipment for it.  Mr. Mac Suibhne acknowledged that this light has remained off for some time and explained that he was doing everything he could to have it repaired.

IC34/17    ROADS SERVICE
34.1        Doctor’s Road

Mr. Mac Ruairí recommended that the Council take over the Doctor’s Road as he understood that it meets the criteria. Mr. Mc Fadden stated that the Council has a policy for the takeover of non county roads. He stated that the Doctor’s Road is a non-county road. He is working through the process with the elected members and that the Doctor’s road has been noted.  Mr. McFadden agreed to examine this further however he advised that it is unlikely to meet the criteria in the current policy.
34.2       Maintenance Programme

Cllr. Bonner stated that queries were raised with the County Manager regarding the maintenance programme for the islands but that they have not had any response to date. He stressed that these discussions need to be further pursued.

34.3       Drainage at East Town
It was noted that drainage is required due to a problem with excess water at East Town. A request was made for the Council to insert pipes there to let the water away. The Committee was informed that there was a landowner issue there and Mr. J. Hegarty undertook to visit the island to resolve this matter.

34.4       Ballard Bridge

Mr. J. Hegarty responded to queries raised regarding Ballard Bridge and advised that the full design had been completed for the bridge. 

34.5       Roads Update
Mr. J. Hegarty circulated a priority list of road works to the Committee. He outlined the position of the roads listed and advised the Committee on the percentage of funding provided by Roinn na Gaeltachta and the Roads Department. He explained that €601,000 was the total full scheme costs for the islands. It was noted that there were requests for additional roads to be included on the list. Mr. J. Hegarty agreed to re-examine this. He stated that works on Tory are hoped to be completed shortly weather permitting. He added that Islandroy is within a different Municipal district and that Mr. D. McElwaine is dealing with this.

Mr. J. Hegarty stated that the Roads Dept. have consulted with some island reps already in relation to roads not on the schedule at present.

Mr. Hegarty thanked An Roinn for their allocation this year. 

34.6       Lighthouse Road, Arranmore 

A query was raised regarding road works on Lighthouse Road. It was noted that a price had been submitted for the Lighthouse road, that it is a substantial cost and that it is a private road. The Committee was informed that the Lighthouse road had been raised with the Minister and Fáilte Ireland because of its tourism potential. It was noted that the Council cannot take it over but a query was raised to establish if any solution could be found. Mr. John Hegarty stated that Roads Department can surface the road with tar and chip for 40 % of the bitmac cost. He added that this was still a substantial cost on a private road. Mr. B. Mc Fadden stated that he had been in contact with the Commission for Irish Lights and that an LIS application had been submitted for the Lighthouse Road on Aranmore Island and Tory Lighthouse Road.

34.7       Road from Aphort to Illion

Mr. S Mac Ruairí referred to a road from Aphort to Illion and he stated that there is a deep drain/junction there. Mr. John Hegarty explained that pipes are required and the junction needed to be widened. He acknowledged that there was a safety issue there and agreed to follow up on this.

34.8       Owey Island

Mr. William Boyle stated that no works had been carried out and that September is too late for such work. Cllr. Bonner queried if the Roads Dept. were carrying out work on Owey as promised.  Mr. John Hegarty stated that he was on Owey and that the Roads Department had agreed to do a weeks draining and patching.
34.9       Roads on Gola Island and Inishboffin Island

A query was raised on the position with roads on Gola Island and Inishboffin Island. Mr. J. Hegarty stated that they had not been inspected and that they were well down the list unless the Committee wish to put them further up the list. It was noted that the roads on both of these islands are in a poor state and that there are a huge number of visitors to both islands. Cllr. Ó Domhnaill stated that if work was not carried out soon then a new road would have to be constructed. He stressed that this is a very urgent matter. Mr. John Hegarty stated that a survey of the roads would be required and it was noted that there were large events happening on Gola and Inishboffin. Mr. B. McFadden advised that Gola Road is a non- county road. He stated that the Committee needs to examine this matter at the next meeting as non-county roads attract 100 per cent funding from An Roinn. He added that the roads department could submit an application for special case funding.
Cllr. Ó Fearraigh added to what the island representatives had stated that if we do not do works on the roads on Gola and Inishboffin then the roads will be gone. He recommended that the Gola work should be done in 2018. It was noted that there is a ferry there all the time bringing in tourists and students.

34.10       County Roads on Arranmore 

Noreen Uí Mhaoldomhnaigh referred to the letter dated 6th September 2017 from Comharchumann Oileán Árainn Mhóir Teo which had been circulated with the agenda. She requested the County roads which were outlined in that letter to be included in the priority list for Aranmore. She also referred to two link roads listed in the letter to be adopted and included in the roads programme.

34.11       Information stands for the Islands
A query was raised regarding information stands for the Islands. Mr. John Hegarty agreed to follow up on this matter.

34.12       Japaneese Knotweed

Mr. Mac Ruairí referred to japaneese knotweed. He stated that some EU countries have banned the spray. He requested the Council to establish clarity on its policy.

IC35/17   FIRE SERVICE

35.1       Report on behalf of the Fire Fighters Association
Mr. McShane stated he acknowledged there was a report on behalf of the Fire Fighters Association on the fire service circulated last week and whilst he has not seen this report, that his colleagues are currently examining this comprehensive report. He outlined that when the report is assessed in detail it will be reviewed and a strategy drawn up as to how they move forward in terms of current policy. Cllr. Gallagher raised a number of concerns in relation to the report. 

35.2      Fire Safety Equipment

Mr. McShane explained that he has responsibility for fire safety/prevention and that a standard template was forwarded to island representatives recently for completion. He stated that the Fire Service already provided smoke alarms for the islanders and they are seeking funding for fire blankets, carbon monoxide alarms and extinguishers. The Committee was informed that the aim was to provide carbon monoxide alarms, fire extinguishers and fire blankets for all households on the islands. It was noted that the Fire Service need the details requested to be returned so that they could order what is required. The island representatives agreed to forward the required list to Mr. McShane.

35.3       Fire Hydrant – Islandroy

Cllr. Gallagher referred to the provision of a fire hydrant for Islandroy. Clarification was sought by Mr. McGarvey on this matter and he reported that the fire hydrant is in place. It was agreed that the island representative would be contacted directly to confirm the position of the hydrant and signage.

35.4       Fire Service – Arranmore & Tory Islands
The Committee discussed inadequate fire service facilities on both Arranmore and Tory Islands. Substandard accommodation was raised. It was noted that it is an obligation of all the relevant authorities with responsibility for the fire service to ensure that adequate fire safety measures are in place for the islands. 

Cllr. Ó Domhnaill recommended a new building on Arranmore which is fit for purpose and a tender and building on Tory Island. He stressed that no plan should be adopted without this basic infrastructure. Cllr. Mac Giolla Easbuig recommended that the fire attendants on the islands get paid. Cllr. Bonner stressed that fire safety on Arranmore with a population of approx 500 should be a priority.

On the proposal of Cllr. Ó Domhnaill, seconded by Cllr. Ó Fearraigh it was agreed that an adequate fire service should be provided on Arranmore and Tory initially and then a case should be put forward for the fire fighters to get paid.

Mr. McShane stated that current Department policy as advised in previous meetings did not provide for capital funding for appliances on islands. In light of the report carried out on behalf of the Fire Fighters Association, that all suggested deficiencies of fire service provision with regards to training, recruitment, island fire fighting provisions etc will be reviewed in detail over the coming months.

35.5       Fire Engines

Cllr. Ó Fearraigh referred to new fire engines being acquired for the county and requested that one of the old fire engines should be provided for the islands. Mr. McShane explained that the Council is trying to reduce the age of its fleet as it is difficult to maintain older appliances to ensure 24/7 availability. It was noted that the fire engines purchased as referred to by Cllr. Ó Fearraigh are second-hand appliances and that the Department has granted 1 new appliance over the next 3 year period. 

He stated that the Fire Service will be providing houses on the islands with fire safety equipment which will give islanders a greater degree of self-protection in their homes as compared to many houses on the mainland that may not have this equipment.

Any Other Business

IC 36/17   Rathlin Island

Mr. Mac Ruairi requested that consideration be given to the inclusion of Rathlin Island on Comharchumann na nOileann. It was noted that they are a registered island and that this matter could be raised in Coiste na nOileann. Michael McGarvey stated that an invitation can be extended to them to attend an Island Committee meeting but that this invitation could not be extended to the inclusion of membership on the Islands Committee.
IC 37/17    Island Committee Meetings

Cllr. Mac Giolla Easbuig stated that there is an Island Committee meeting every year on an island and he sought clarification on which island the next Committee meeting would be held on. It was suggested that it may be held on Owey Island in 2018. It was noted that if the Minister is to attend Island Committee meetings then they need to be held on Fridays to facilitate this. A suggestion was raised regarding the possibility of a  meeting on 12th January 2018 to include the Minister.
THIS CONCLUDED THE BUSINESS OF THE MEETING

